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Legitimate Then, Illogical Now:  
Tracing the Origins of Atomic Weapons 

 
 Nicholas Martinez 

 
Weapons of mass destruction are materials 

of great controversy, similar to many other 
weapons in having the capability to start 
armed conflict and cause human destruction.  
A major derivation and cause for concern lies 
in the awesome destructive power of a single 
weapon, as seen by the deployment of atomic 
bombs on Nagasaki and Hiroshima in Japan at 
the end of World War II on September 6th and 
September 9th, 1945.  Such weapons are of 
great concern not only because of their ability 
to destroy large areas of habitat with a single 
device, but because of the current 
justifications for starting such programs and 
need to possess these destructive materials.   

In the world today, North Korea, Iran, 
India, and Pakistan each have nuclear and/or 
biological weapons programs underway.  
Their programs should not be frowned upon 
by people in America, Great Britain, China, 
France, and Russia, for the simple reason that 
such weapons exist in the military arsenals of 
these countries already.  Of course, weapons 
of mass destruction are of major interest and 
intrigue to us all, having played a decisive 
role in the Bush administration’s rationale for 
invading Iraq in March 2003.   

To bring this discussion into perspective, 
how did weapons of such destructive 
magnitude arise?  I will present an analysis 
into the origins of weapons of mass 
destruction, focusing primarily on the initial 
years of the atomic weapons programs, from 
the late 1930’s to early 1940’s.  The countries 
involved in the development of atomic 
weapons during this time period were 
Germany, Russia, America, Great Britain, and 
France.  Another key focus of this paper is to 
explore reasons for the institution of atomic 
weapons programs within the superpowers 
arising in the aftermath of World War II: the 

United States of America and the Union of 
Soviet Socialist Republics.  (I do not consider 
China’s role during this period of nuclear 
proliferation.)  Further comment will ensue on 
the legitimacy of such weapons in the world 
today.   

 In dealing with the origins of the atomic 
weapons programs, my analysis develops 
within the time period leading to the creation 
and institution of atomic programs in the two 
countries.  For the United States, the formal 
initiation of a weapons program began in June 
of 1940, with the creation of the National 
Defense Research Committee.1  The starting 
point of the Soviet Union’s program is a bit 
vague, but most research points to June 1940 
with the establishment of the Uranium 
Commission by the Presidium of the Soviet 
Academy of Sciences, formed for the purpose 
of researching the “uranium problem.”2  
Further commentary will develop concerning 
the development and use of the atomic bomb 
in September 1945, and regarding the reasons 
for continued development of more advanced 
weaponry in the aftermath of the bombings of 
Hiroshima and Nagasaki.  

One must realize that America’s weapons 
project was a joint project with Great Britain, 
and in the interests of the Allied Powers at the 
time.  France also had a joint program with 
Great Britain in Canada as well, and Germany 
was still involved in their own research 
program.  The Manhattan Project is often 
singled out as the sole program because it was 

                                                
1 Leslie R. Groves, Now It Can Be Told:  The Story of 
the Manhattan Project (New York:  Harper and 
Brothers, 1962), 7. 
2 Thomas Cochran, William Arkin, Robert Norris, 
Jeffrey Sands, Nuclear Weapons Databook, Vol. IV:  
Soviet Nuclear Weapons (New York:  Harper & Row, 
1989), 5. 
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the main competing force against the U.S.S.R. 
after World War II.   

With Germany fighting for more power 
and involved in war at their doorstep, atomic 
development could not progress without 
restraint.  As Herbert York states, “not only 
had German science been decimated and 
thrown into a chaotic state by the expulsion of 
the Jewish scientists, but the belief that the 
war would be very short and political 
factionalism prevented what remained from 
doing anything much.”3  With bombings on 
London and constant threats of battle in both 
France and Great Britain, vital attention and 
focus was subverted away from such 
scientific endeavors in order to focus on the 
war at home.  America was the only country 
spared the challenges of facing war on the 
home front.  As a result, America could 
commit its monetary and intellectual capital 
toward rapidly initiating and executing a full-
scale weapons program.4  Even so, America’s 
intent and motive behind the development of 
such weapons, including above all the 
motivations behind the Manhattan Project, are 
centrally important to understanding why the 
Manhattan Project was able to proceed at such 
a rapid pace.   

The development of atomic energy came 
out of discoveries and inventions within 
scientific academia, stretching from the mid 
1890’s to the late 1930’s.  These inventions 
and discoveries really helped to bring about 
the creation of experimental government 
programs.  As Richard Rhodes mentions in 
the introduction to Robert Serber’s The Los 
Alamos Primer5, “there was never in any case 
any scientific ‘secret’ to the atomic bomb, 
except the crucial secret, revealed at 
Hiroshima and Nagasaki, that such a weapon 
                                                
3 Herbert York, The Advisors:  Oppenheimer, Teller, 
and the Superbomb (Stanford, Stanford University 
Press, 1976), 14. 
4 York, 14. 
5 Robert Serber, The Los Alamos Primer:  The First 
Lectures on How to Build an Atomic Bomb (Los 
Angeles:  University of California Press, 1992). 

would work.  The discovery that led directly 
to the bomb was the achievement of …Lise 
Meitner, Otto Hahn, and Fritz Straussman (in 
December of 1938, the discovery of nuclear 
fission).” 6  As thoroughly discussed in The 
Making of the Atomic Bomb7, there are many 
discoveries and experiments before that of 
nuclear fission which can be given credit for 
assisting in the development of the atomic 
bomb and other weapons of mass destruction, 
such as Ernest Rutherford’s discovery of the 
atom in 1911,8 as well as James Chadwick’s 
discovery of the neutron in 1932.  “Hans 
Bethe once remarked that he considered 
everything before 1932 ‘the prehistory of 
nuclear physics, and from 1932 on the history 
of nuclear physics.”9  But “it was immediately 
evident to physicists everywhere that nuclear 
fission might serve as the basis for new 
sources of power and new weapons of war.”10  
It was out of this discovery that science took 
on a major role in research and development 
programs within their governments.   

Scientists are much like any other 
professionals, seeking out newly discovered 
fields of study in the hope of finding answers 
to challenging new questions (historians can 
be placed into this category as well).  “Twice 
as many Americans became physicists in the 
dozen years between 1920 and 1932 as had in 
the previous sixty.  They were better trained 
than their older counterparts.”11  We should 
take a moment to comment on the state of 
atomic science before and after April 29, 
1939.   

Prior to 1939, there was open access to 
most scientific information and data results 
from around the world.  With the emerging 
threat posed by Germany and the Third Reich, 
voluntary secrecy became an essential 
                                                
6 Ibid., xii-xiii. 
7 Richard Rhodes, The Making of the Atomic Bomb 
(New York:  Simon and Schuster, 1986). 
8 Ibid., 50. 
9 Ibid., 165. 
10 Serber, xiii. 
11 Rhodes, 141. 
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requirement for the British and Americans.  
Many did not like the secrecy of science, and 
among the most outspoken was Niels Bohr.  
Rhodes writes: 

 

He had worked for decades to shape physics 
into an international community, a model 
within its limited franchise of what a peaceful, 
politically united world might be.  Openness 
was a fragile, essential charter, an operational 
necessity, as freedom of speech is an 
operational necessity to a democracy…. 
Secrecy would revoke that charter and 
subordinate science as a political system to the 
anarchic competition of the nation-states.12  

 

As seen in the processes leading to the 
discovery of nuclear fission, where the 
discovery was made by an Austrian physicist 
and two German chemists, there were no “us” 
and “them” prior to 1939.  More pointedly,     

 

In France, Frederic Joliot-Curie discovered 
artificial radioactivity.  In England, James 
Chadwick discovered the neutron.  In Italy, 
Enrico Fermi used neutrons to explore nuclear 
processes.  In America, Ernest Lawrence 
developed large particle accelerators, or ‘atom 
smashers,’ which enabled nuclear research to 
advance even more rapidly.13   

 

Lawrence was not simply an American; he 
was a scientist who understood that the 
benefits of science were meant for his fellow 
man, not just Americans.  This is the stage 
that the world was open to.  Ideas, concepts, 
inventions, and experiments were not the 
property of any government, they were the 
property of the academic community at large.  
This is the manner in which science would 
have continued, but Hitler and Nazism 
planned to take science into a different realm 
of light, one full of shadows and uncertainties.   

As Rhodes states, “work on military 
applications began first in Germany, where 
the Reich Ministry of Education convened a 
secret conference in April 29, 1939, that led 
to a research program and a ban on uranium 
                                                
12 Ibid., 294 
13 York, 13. 

exports.”14  It is actions such as these that led 
nations into secrecy, a world within science 
that became very dangerous, and created 
much contempt and fear for all inhabited 
within its sphere.   

Due to this emphasis on secrecy, much of 
the information concerning the experiments 
and ideas circulating at this time went 
unrecorded.  As Leslie Groves, in charge of 
the atomic bomb’s research and development, 
explains in Now It Can Be Told:  The Story of 
the Manhattan Project15, “in general, it was 
the scientists who were personally acquainted 
with Hitler’s New Order who first became 
most interested in the possible military uses of 
atomic energy and its effect on the existing 
balance of political power.”16  Groves, a top 
American government official, does make a 
valid point in that Germany, headed by a 
leader on the brink of world domination, 
obviously had the greatest interest in the 
possibilities that such a weapon would serve 
for his New Order.  What is most interesting 
concerning Germany was the idea that one of 
the causes which united the country together 
under one leader, anti-Semitism, ultimately 
led to America’s creation of the bomb.  The 
actions taken by the Third Reich to rid 
themselves of the Jewish population would 
ultimately allow such distinguished scientists 
such as Albert Einstein, Edward Teller, Leo 
Szilard, and Daniel Guggenheim entrance into 
the United States and Great Britain at the 
height of the scientific boom.  Germany 
ultimately put into the hands of its enemies 
the keys needed to unlock the secret weapon 
that would help to facilitate an end to World 
War II. 

We realized that, should atomic weapons 
be developed, no two nations would be able to 
live in peace with each other unless their 
military forces were controlled by a common 
higher authority.  We expected that these 

                                                
14 Ibid., xiii. 
15 Groves, cover. 
16 Ibid., 5. 
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controls, if they were effective enough to 
abolish atomic warfare, would be effective 
enough to abolish also all other forms of war.  
This hope was almost as strong a spur to our 
endeavors as was our fear of becoming the 
victims of the enemy’s atomic bombings.17 

While similar origins can be identified in 
the research and development of the atomic 
bombs in Germany, America, France, Great 
Britain and Russia, interesting changes occur 
in the respective atomic movements within 
these countries as a result of the 1939 secret 
conference in Germany and later, after the 
atomic bombings of Hiroshima and Nagasaki 
in September 1945.  After 1939, motives and 
reasons for advancing the science of atomic 
energy evolved each country.  Germany, 
under Adolf Hitler, desired to develop atomic 
energy so as to build a weapon that would 
support its objective to expand its domain of 
political and economic power.  France, Great 
Britain and America worked in collaboration 
with each other to advance their development 
of an atomic bomb, urgently trying to create 
such a device before it could materialize in 
German hands.  Russia became involved in a 
debilitating war with Germany shortly after 
the initial phase of its development of atomic 
energy, and was forced to put its research and 
plans aside in order to fight the advancing 
Germans and halt their progress at the very 
gates of Moscow.  The Soviets later employed 
an accelerated research/espionage program 
that allowed it to catch up with the progress of 
the other atomic powers.   

While the early stages of the Russian and 
American projects originated less from 
competition and fear of one another than from 
the advancement of science and access to 
much the same information available to 
scientists in other countries, subsequent stages 
evolved under more stressful circumstances.  
While equal access to information might have 
remained a constant element in subsequent 
developments of atomic energy, as it had been 
                                                
17 Rhodes, 308. 

prior to 1941, German secrecy and the 
eruption of the Second World War spread 
fear, uncertainty, and broken lines of 
communication among the emerging atomic 
powers, creating conditions ripe for an 
ensuing Cold War.   

While the Cold War involved an exchange 
of words, strategic maneuvers, and the ready 
deployment of overwhelming stocks of 
potentially destructive weapons, it stopped 
short of promoting the actual use of these 
weapons.  But behind this war stood the 
potential for a war as envisioned by physicists 
involved in the early development of atomic 
weapons -- a war unlike anything seen before.  
Lurking with the ever-present potential to 
wipe out mankind, this battlefield continues to 
lurk at the margins of our lives, everywhere 
and nowhere. 
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